


After Dr. Grant opened the meeting, Rev. Dr. Mullings welcomed the JFKR 
Advisory Council to the Challenge Charter High School and offered a prayer over 
the gathering, inclusive well wishes for the upcoming Holiday Season.



Borough President Donovan Richards

BP Richards welcomed everyone and applauded Congressman Meeks for his 
leadership as the highest ranking Democrat on the Foreign Affairs Committee, 
as well as Chair of the Queens Democratic Delegation. Congressman Meeks 
could not attend due do his Congressional obligations dealing with the unrest 
in Israel and Palestine, as we all pray for peace in the region.

BP Richards highlighted the importance of our presence in Far Rockaway and 
our obligation to invest in our historically underserved communities. This 19 
billion dollar redevelopment is a critical opportunity to make these 
investments right here in Queens. He noted that economic development does 
not equal community development, so we have to ensure every area of our 
community experiences the necessary investments to create economic 
mobility. 

BP Richards thanked the JFK Redevelopment team for all their efforts to 
ensure that information is disseminated across our communities as well as 
these  quarterly update meetings. 



BP Richards urged us to center our investments in conversations with 
communities like Southeast Queens, especially in Far Rockaway. He celebrated 
the following  milestones:
• The construction support services, which will have a major positive impact 

on the community. This will  help to improve the air, the air quality in the 
community, and reduce the number of trucks, especially as we talk about 
the Van Wyck. 

• Successful MWBE procurement 
• The first graduates of the Institute of Concessions which is critical in 

ensuring that we have upward mobility in our communities in every 
terminal 

He was not shy about talking about the talent in Southeast Queens having 
opportunities to see success in their entrepreneurial endeavors, especially 
coming out of the pandemic. The success of these businesses creates 
upward mobility for our communities. The progress of this development 
impacts the future. He emphatically declared Queens IS the future.

As the Borough President who represents this community, he shared a bigger 
vision for the entire borough which includes housing. With commercial  
development, there's a real opportunity to move people up the economic 
ladder. That ladder for communities like Southeast Queens, especially in the 
Rockaways is critically important. The outreach opportunities that this project 
has developed, especially on the MWBE front has been impressive.

He acknowledged that many of the terminals have gotten this investment 
right, while some terminals got it wrong. He pointed out that Terminal 6 needs 
to get it right. This community is not going to settle for crumbs as we talk 
about at 19 billion dollar development happening across all terminals. He 
noted that Congressman Meeks shares the same sentiments.

His goal is not to be the nice guy and he is willing to be the wrong guy, if it 
impacts this community and pointedly stated Terminal 6 needs to get it right in 
terms of MWBE procurement.



He also shared that if he was a part of the other developments that came 
before him, he would have pushed more but the bottom line is that we are 
where we are now. As the sitting Borough President, he is committed to 
making sure there's upward mobility for black and brown communities who 
have long suffered from not having that MWBE component. 

He started his closing remarks with thanking Congressman Meeks for his 
partnership as Co-Chair and he thanked the JFKR Advisory Council for the 
work on local hiring and the developers who have gotten it right. 
Concessionaire agreements and job opportunities are more important than 
trying to be friends. This work is about life and death for many of our 
communities members.

BP Richards reiterated that we have to get it right. Equity is creating pathways 
to the middle class and no one feels that they are being left behind. He 
committed to be here every step of the way whether it's popular or not to 
make sure that our communities get it right. 

He reminded Terminal 6, they have an obligation to this community, just as 
the Governor's office and the Port Authority has an obligation to make sure 
that we are not being left behind.

He reiterated his interest is not to seek friendship. It is to make sure that the 
people in Rockaways and Southeast Queens get every opportunity that they 
deserve. He closed urging everyone to “get it right” and thanked all of those 
who are playing a role in a successful partnership.



Remarks from  Outreach Managers

Rachelle Antoine 
Rachelle expressed that no one is exempt from this great work that is being done in 
the community. With a goal to get it done right and fair the support of the Advisory 
Council is needed in terms of participation and to ensure that our community is 
present. She also reminded the terminal developers, there's a lot of work that needs 
to be done and the Outreach Center is able to bridge the gap to the community. She 
thanked the Advisory Co-Chairs Borough President Donovan Richards and 
Congressman Gregory Meeks for the work their work and support.

Akshar Patel
Akshar shared that as the premier international destination in the United States, JFK 
competes with its counterparts in London and Dubai. The goal is to have a 21st 
century airport, that is a gold standard around the world. He shared his excitement 
about the initiatives that are happening and that have been launched from thanks to 
the work of the elected officials from the Advisory Council. His personal expectation 
is that the future Chief Engineer from Boeing or CEO of Jet Blue is coming from our 
community. The initiatives and support systems that are being put in place will make 
sure it's a reality, especially with the leadership of all the Advisory Council members, 
Terminal Developers, & Community.





































































































































Question (Assemblyman Anderson)
What are the priority zip codes (11691-11693, 11434, 11413) outreach for the MWBE 
Community ?
Answer (Akshar Patel)
For these Rockaways zip codes, we've started a concentrated outreach including having 
this Advisory Council meeting int the Rockaways. Mobile office hours have been scheduled 
in the Rockaways and in partnership with Councilwoman Selvena Brooks-Powers next 
Thursday 11am to 3pm. In two weeks time, on November 16th (in this building) at 6pm 
there will be an information session. Terminal developers talk one on one with businesses 
to make sure they know what the next steps are with getting started/ getting certified.

Question (Assemblyman Anderson)
Please share the hiring numbers for seal workforce developers or prevailing wage jobs.
Answer (Hersh Parekh)
All of the construction jobs on the terminals are union jobs. These are all union labor 
projects. And so that includes payment of prevailing wage. All the construction jobs are 
fully union built projects. As Yvette said in her presentation, we work with the unions to 
place local residents from those unions onto the job site. We have some upcoming plans to  
increase the membership from our local communities in the Building and Construction 
Trades Union. More to come on that as well.



Question (Assemblyman Anderson)
Programs for CEO targeted goals. What are the medium salary levels of 
placement for these target ZIP codes?
Answer (CAO)
Medium salaries is typically about $19 an hour. That's the entry level wage that 
does go up from there. I can look at the data get back to get a little bit better 
answer but it's probably between like 19 to $21 an hour, somewhere around 
there.

Question ( NYS Senator James Sanders)
What is the status of the business incubator request?
Answer (Hersh Parekh)
We are working on our next round of initiatives, as we described, the first round, 
are fully in progress fully in place. The business incubator is part of our second 
round of initiatives that we are working to develop, with our community 
partners with our terminal developers. More to come on the second round, 
which will include the business incubator.

Question (NYS Senator James Sanders)
Since Tier 1 is the most local, therefore most important, how do we increase it? 
Answer (Dr. Stacie NC Grant)
All the terminal developers will be available to answer questions after the 
meeting. They will underscore what you're doing for the local effort and 
increasing those local efforts outside of what you shared in the meeting.

Question (NYS Senator James Sanders)
[Directed to Terminal 6 re: Tier 1 local participation] What is the plan to change 
the dismissal situation, especially for the Black & Brown population?
Answer (Dr. Stacie NC Grant)
T6 already addressed their plan to change the situation for our black and brown 
communities. 



Question (George Flores)
At the office hours I attended, I believe it was said that I could receive a link to a 
capability statement template via email. Can I still get it?
Answer (Dr. Stacie NC Grant)
The Terminal Developer will make sure that you receive it.

Question (Anonymous)
What is the completion percentage for T4, and the starting percentage for T6, 
we are trying to understand the large gap in MWBE awards from 22% to 9%.
Answer
Terminal Developers will be available at their tables after the meeting to discuss

Question (V-Noel)
Do we need to be a Queens community  company in order to participate in 
helping to rebuild Queens?
Answer 
No


